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WHAT IS YOUR AUTHORITY? 
An examination of the Mormon Priesthoods  

in the light of God’s Word, the Bible 
 
 The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints 
claims to be the only true church on earth today.1  They 
also claim to hold the only true priesthood authority.2  
Supposedly the Aaronic priesthood was conferred on 
Joseph Smith and Oliver Cowdery on May 15, 1829, and 
then, sometime in June of the same year, Peter, James 
and John supposedly appeared and conferred the 
Melchizedek priesthood to them.3  When Christians 
attempt to confront the teachings of the LDS Church, the 
frequent response of the Mormon is “What is your 
authority?”  Mormons truly believe they have a special 
authority from God as presented by the priesthood.  But, 
the question we must ask is this—does the Bible support 
these ideas?  Does the Bible present a special priesthood 
authority as the Mormon Church claims?  Let’s examine 
this idea. 
 
THE AARONIC PRIESTHOOD 
 The presentation of the Aaronic priesthood as found 
in the Bible demonstrates clearly that Aaronic priests 
were ordained to that position in quite a different way 
than LDS men are today.4  The duties of the Aaronic 
priests were also inconsistent with those of the priests of 
Mormonism.5  What is even more important for our 
purposes is the fact that the requirements for the Biblical 
Aaronic priests are very different from those of Mormon 
teaching.  The priesthood of Aaron is reserved solely and 
eternally6 for the descendants of Aaron.  Hence, the only 
ones who can hold the Aaronic priesthood, according to 
the Bible, are those who are the physical offspring of the 
tribe of Levi, the family of Aaron.7

 When we look at LDS practice, however, we find 
that in the individual’s “Patriarchal blessing” he is told 
to what tribe he belongs.  Normally, the tribe is that of 
Ephraim or Manassah.  We have never encountered any 
Mormon who claimed to be of the tribe of Levi, let alone 
the family of Aaron.  Clearly the Mormon person must 
not be claiming to hold the same priesthood as spoken of 
in the Bible, as very few of the members of the LDS 
Church are Jewish in lineage! 
 The most telling objection to be raised to the entire 
idea of a modern functioning Aaronic priesthood is the 
simple teaching of the New Testament that in the one-
time sacrifice of Jesus Christ the entire sacrificial 
system, along with its priesthood duties, was fulfilled 
and completed.  To go back to the old system is to undo 
the work of Jesus at Calvary!  For example—the veil of 
the Temple in Jerusalem was torn in two from top to 
bottom when Christ died (Matthew 27:51).  This veil had 
stood for the separating wall between God and man that  

was bridged but once a year by the one high priest8 
when he offered the sacrifice of atonement for the 
people.9  Christ, however, offered the final sacrifice and 
in doing so opened the way permanently for all who 
would come to God by Him.  Christ did not do away 
with the priesthood—rather he fulfilled it—its purpose 
was done, finished, completed.10  Since this is so, 
anyone today who wishes to revive the old ways of the 
Aaronic priesthood sadly misunderstands the work of 
Christ on the cross.11

 
THE MELCHIZEDEK PRIESTHOOD 
 Much more important than the “Aaronic” priesthood 
in Mormon thought is the “Holy Priesthood after the 
Order of the Son of God” or the “Melchizedek 
Priesthood.”  This priesthood “comprehends the Aaronic 
or Levitcal Priesthood, and is the grand head, and holds 
the highest authority which pertains to the priesthood… 
and is the channel through which all knowledge, 
doctrine, the plan of salvation and every important 
matter is revealed from heaven.”12  Obviously this 
supposed authority is very important to the LDS Church.  
But again, does the Bible support such a teaching? 
 Let us first examine the qualifications of the 
“Melchizedek” priest as given in the Bible.  Hebrews 7:3 
tells us that Melchizedek was “without father, without 
mother, without descent, having neither beginning of 
days, or end of life…”  Only Melchizedek and Christ 
meet those qualifications,13 for this priethood is 
unique—no one but Melchizedek and Christ has ever 
held it.  Indeed, Hebrews 7:3 also makes clear that 
Melchizedek is only like the son of God—he was not the 
pattern that Jesus followed but rather he was a “type”—
the mere reflection of the full expression of the Son of 
God.  This priesthood is also seen, on the basis of this 
passage, to be one that is not passed on from one to 
another14 like the Aaronic priesthood was. 
 The work of the Melchizedek priest is seen in 
Hebrews 7:24-25, where the Bible says, “But this man 
(Jesus), because he continueth ever, hath an 
unchangeable priesthood.  Wherefore, he is able also to 
save them to the uttermost that come unto God by him, 
seeing he ever liveth to make intercession for them.”  
The priesthood Jesus holds is His “unchangeably” or 
“permanently.”  Some translate it by the word 
“intransmissible”15 indicating that no one else can hold 
this priesthood.  Though some would argue with the 
translation of the word, the fact is clear that the person 
holding this priesthood by right of eternal life is able to 
save completely those who come unto God by him—a  
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claim that few Mormons would knowingly make.  
However, if the LDS Church is going to declare that it 
has this priesthood, it must face the fact that it is 
professing to have that which according to the Bible, is 
the property of Jesus Christ alone. 
 A passage that is frequently cited in this discussion 
is Hebrews 5:6 which mentions the “order of 
Melchizedek.”  The LDS Church teaches that this 
indicates that there was an “order” of priests after 
Melchizedek—that it is a priesthood that is passed on 
much like the Aaronic.16  The whole point of the 
discourse, however, is just the opposite—the priesthood 
of Jesus is superior to that of Aaron and one of the 
reasons is that it is not passed from one to another.  It is 
not invested in men who will die, but is given only to the 
One who has died and lives on forever, the Lord Jesus 
Christ!  To miss this point is to misunderstand the entire 
argument of Hebrews!  It must also be pointed out that 
the word translated “order” means “of the same kind”17 
or “nature, quality, manner, condition, appearance.”18  It 
does not refer to a lineage of priests, but rather to the 
kind of priest.  It must again be stressed that Jesus’ 
priesthood is His uniquely and that no one can claim to 
hold what is His by right as the one great High Priest, 
the one Mediator between God and man (I Timothy 2:5).  
Therefore, the LDS Church’s claim to hold this 
priesthood is without Biblical or historical basis,19 and 
far more importantly, it strikes at the very core of the 
work and office of the Lord Jesus Christ. 
 We do not pretend that these few points cover all 
there is to say on this subject.—such a discussion would 
not be practical in this small space.  We do feel, 
however, that the above information makes it very clear 
that the Mormon view of “authority” is separate from, 
and contradicted by, the Word of God. 
 
AN IMPORTANT DECISION 
 Given the Bible’s teaching about the “priesthood” as 
claimed by the LDS Church, the individual Mormon is 
left with a decision to make—will he follow the 
teachings of his church, or the teachings of Jesus Christ 
and his apostles as contained in the Bible?  In making 
this decision, it is important for the Mormon to realize 
that the real Jesus Christ is vastly superior to the concept 
he or she has been taught.  He is not simply one of the 
many offspring of a god who was once a man—He is the 
one true God of creation, who holds all things together 
by His power (Col. 1:15-17).  His priesthood is far above 
anything that we humans can imagine, and His work 
cannot be imitated by men who claim religious 
“authority.”  He does not dispense His power and 
authority through man-made channels, but rather He 
gives His real authority to each and every person who 
comes to Him by faith.20  There is no separate “class” of 
believers to whom some special priesthood is given—all 

believers in the true Jesus Christ are “kings and priests 
unto God”—not priests that stand before God for others 
as in the Old Testament—but priests unto God in that 
they have direct access to God through the Lord Jesus 
Christ.  This kind of authority is not “passed on” through 
religious ceremony, but is given by the Sovereign Holy 
Spirit at the time of conversion. 
 At this present time you may reject what we  have 
said.  Our plea to you would be that you would 
remember these words, for someday, when you need a 
true foundation—a solid basis in real truth, you will 
need to deal with what we have said.  When you desire a 
full and vital personal relationship with the living God 
rather than the dry husks of formal religion, remember 
His truth as presented in His Word, the Bible.  Turn your 
life over to the one true God of eternity.  He offers you 
full salvation.  Remember that Jesus is “able to save 
completely those who come to God through Him, 
because He always lives to intercede for them.” 
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For complete documented information on Mormonism, 
order either one of the following books on our Book List:   
(1)  Mormonism Shadow or Reality?, or (2) One Nation 
Under Gods—A History of the Mormon Church. 


